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Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by RICHARD SMITH, Attorney, Little Rock,
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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On November 14, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on September 5, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on September 6, 2014.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained compensable injuries to her head and

neck on May 9, 2007.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$327 for temporary total disability and $245 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant is entitled to additional treatment by

Dr. Harper.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to payment of

pharmaceutical bills.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that she is entitled to
additional medical treatment by or at the
direction of Dr. Harper and that the
Respondents should be ordered to pay for
prescription medications that have been
provided by Anderson’s Discount Pharmacy that
remain unpaid for the period of February 3,
2009 until a date yet to be determined.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that claimant is entitled
to reasonable, related, and necessary
treatment for any continuing results of her
compensable injury.  However, an independent
pharmaceutical review by the Evidence-Based
Prescription Drug Program/UAMS College of
Pharmacy concluded that many medications
claimant is taking are not reasonable,
necessary, and related to the compensable
injury.”

The claimant, in this matter, suffered a compensable injury to

her head and neck on May 9, 2007.  The central issue in this matter

is whether the claimant is entitled to payment of certain

pharmasudical bills from January 2009 until a date yet to be

determined.  At the hearing in this matter, the claimant called
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Gary Daniels as a witness.  Mr. Daniels has been a pharmacist for

about thirty-two years.  Mr. Daniels is currently employed with

Anderson Discount Pharmacy in Fort Smith, Arkansas, which is a

pharmacy that is currently owed a pharmasudical bill regarding the

claimant.  A copy of the pharmacy bill is found at Claimant’s

Exhibit No. 1, Pages 1 through 22.  The bill totals $50,576.21 and

covers the dates from October 27, 2008, to August 13, 2013.  It is

clear after review of the testimony of Mr. Daniels that the failure

to have the pharmacy bill paid for such a length of time rests

primarily with Anderson Discount Pharmacy.  Following is a portion

of his testimony on direct examination:

“Q  And then how do you keep track of
payments, and more specifically, how did this
bill get to be as high as it is without it
coming to someone's attention?

A  Well, on that, I am going to have to
speculate a little bit, but during that time
period, we had some turnover in our billing
department and I think that the new person who
came in just wasn't aware of what the previous
person had been doing, and it took apparently
quite a while before they, you know, noticed
that file that it wasn't being paid.  So that
is -- but we do have an accounts
receivable/accounts payable department, and it
is normally a one-person department, and we
had a turnover in that – probably in the
period of two years, I think we had four
different people that came and went out of
that department and it just slipped through
the cracks, as far as I can tell.

Q  Did the pharmacy go from paper billing to
electronic billing at some point?

A  With the newer computer system that we have
now that we have had for about three or four
years, nearly all of our billing is done
electronically online, but we do still have
some Workmen's Comp accounts that the
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insurance company has not set up online
billing procedures, so we do still have some
that are just done through the mail.

Q  I am going to show you a copy of Claimant's
Exhibit 1.  And it looks like the Anderson
account actually started back in October of
2008.  Does that appear to be a -- does that
appear to be a statement from Anderson's
Discount Pharmacy?

A  Yes, it does.

Q  And my understanding is that the dispute
regarding pharmacy bills arose as of January
of 2009; that before 2009, Anderson Pharmacy
was being paid; is that your recollection?

A  As I understand it, we were being paid up
to that point.”

Mr. Daniels also provided the Commission with testimony

regarding the medications that are present on the pharmacy bill.

His testimony included his experience and expertise about whether

the drugs would likely be related to the claimant’s compensable

injuries.

The respondents called Dwight Davis as a witness.  Mr. Davis

is also a pharmacist employed by the University of Arkansas for

Medical Sciences College of Pharmacy.  He is the director of the

evidence-based medical program at the college.  Mr. Davis was asked

by the respondents to review the medications that the claimant was

prescribed and billed by Anderson’s Discount Pharmacy.  Mr. Davis

testified that he produced a list of drugs that he felt were

unrelated to the injuries or that lacked medical documentation.  I

note that the pharmacy records and medical records were provided to

Mr. Davis by the respondents in this matter.  Mr. Davis’ list of

questionable drugs is found at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1, actual
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Page 3 but is marked as Page 5 in the respondents’ index of Exhibit

1.  The document is a total of six pages in length.  At the

hearing, Mr. Davis also provided the Commission with testimony

regarding the medications that are present on the pharmacy bill.

His testimony also included his experience and expertise about drug

types and whether the drugs billed would likely be related to the

claimant’s compensable injuries.  Both Mr. Daniels’ and Mr. Davis’

testimonies seemed well founded and very similar regarding drug

types and applications.  Given the testimony of Mr. Daniels and Mr.

Davis, this administrative law judge inquired of both the claimant

and the respondents regarding the medications or drugs that were

truly in dispute between the parties.  Following is the transcript

of this administrative law judge’s questions to the attorneys in

this matter:

“THE COURT:  I think that I am going to ask
each party to give a brief summation of their
particular position in this case.  And I would
like a little clarity on exactly what the
Respondents' position is as to what they are
controverting payment of.  I think I have
heard – at first blush when I looked at this
case I think I had one thought in mind and now
after hearing the testimony, I am not sure
that I was correct.  So I think I am going to
ask Mr. Walker and then Mr. Smith to -- it may
work better this way.  Mr. Smith, it may work
better to give you the opportunity to tell me
what is your position in this case and then
let Mr. Walker respond, and then you can
certainly have another opportunity to state
your position or to rebut what Mr. Walker
said.  Basically, closing arguments.  Would
you like to do that at this time or would you
like a moment or two to collect yourself
before we do that?

MR. SMITH:  I am happy to do it at this time.



6

THE COURT:  Okay.

MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, our position is that
the medications that were identified by Dr.
Davis are not related to the treatment of her
compensable injury.  That is basically our
position.

THE COURT:  Okay.

MR. SMITH:  And for the reasons he stated in
his testimony.

THE COURT:  I am not trying to interrupt, but
that essentially is Respondents' Exhibit 1,
Page 5 is where it begins, and then it is six
pages in length after that.  Those are all the
medications that he identified that he
believed that they were unrelated to this
injury; is that correct?

MR. SMITH:  The ones he testified about.

THE COURT:  Correct.  And those are all listed
on your Exhibit 1, Page 5 through Page 9; is
that correct?

MR. SMITH:  Six pages.

THE COURT:  Six pages, and they total a billed
amount of $17,015.79.

MR. SMITH:  Yes, Your Honor.

THE COURT:  And that is what the Respondent
contends is not related and should not be
required to pay?

MR. SMITH:  That is correct.

THE COURT:  Mr. Walker.

MR. WALKER:  I am somewhat surprised by that,
Your Honor, because we submitted almost
$50,000 in unpaid bills, and it appears that
now the Respondents are saying that the only
thing they are taking issue with amounts to
about $17,000, so the rest of the bill hasn't
been paid, so it needs to be paid.  Now, in
regard to the $17,000, there has been
testimony here today that indicates that there
were prescription medications in regard to
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gastric reflux, essentially, before this
January 2009 issue ever occurred, and Dr.
Davis, in fact, acknowledged that it is not
unusual or at least it occurs in conjunction
with chronic pain treatment medications that
these esophageal gastric reflux kinds of
problems occur, so it appears to me that all
of the GERD medications that Dr. Davis's
printout identifies as unrelated actually are
related based upon the preponderance of the
evidence that has been presented in this case.
I certainly don't take issue with medications
in regard to diabetes and hypertension and
allergies, et cetera, infections, that sort of
thing.  We don't take issue with that, Judge.
Unfortunately, Anderson's Pharmacy has gone
through a transitional period and they were
transitioning from manual records to
electronic records, and as was testified here,
apparently some of the medications from Dr.
Harper got lumped into the list of medications
in regard to the Workers' Comp, and we
certainly don't expect the Workers' Comp
carrier to pay for medications that the
evidence clearly shows are not related, but
GERD is not one of those that is not related.
The evidence shows it is.

THE COURT:  So it appears to me that there are
two medications here in question.  Mr. Walker
agrees that the diabetic medications; that the
–

MR. SMITH:  High blood pressure.

THE COURT:  -- high blood pressure
medications; Amoxicillin and other penicillin
types of medicines are not related to the
injury.  The Famotidine and the Omeprazole
appear to be the two medications that are at
question here and those are both used for the
treatment of GERD.  Do you agree with that
statement, Mr. Smith?

MR. SMITH:  I don't agree.  When you say in
question –

THE COURT:  Well, Mr. Walker has agreed that
he doesn't believe your client should have to
pay for diabetes medicine.

MR. SMITH:  And blood pressure.
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THE COURT:  And blood pressure medicine.  All
of the medications on your list except for
those two medications, the Famotidine and the
Omeprazole, which are the two medications that
were used to treat GERD.

MR. SMITH:  Well, Your Honor, our contention
on that, and you will be able to determine
this for yourself, was that there was no
documentation in the medical to support.

THE COURT:  Right.  I am just trying to maybe
get down to the source of our conflict here.
It appears Mr. Walker and you agree on many
things.  There is two medications that you
don't agree on.

MR. SMITH:  Correct, Your Honor.

THE COURT:  And those are the two medications
that I need to make a determination about.  Do
you agree with that, Mr. Walker?

MR. WALKER:  Yes, Your Honor.

MR. SMITH:  I agree with that, Your Honor.

THE COURT:  Now, there is also an issue listed
in my Prehearing Order, Issue No. 1, whether
the Claimant is entitled to additional
treatment by Dr. Harper.  What is that
additional treatment that you were referring
to in that, Mr. Walker?

MR. WALKER:  Just ongoing medical maintenance,
Judge.

THE COURT:  Is the Respondent disputing that
she is entitled to those medications that you
previously agreed to pay, Mr. Smith?

MR. SMITH:  That she?

THE COURT:  Is entitled to continued medical
treatment with Dr. Harper?

MR. SMITH:  I don't believe so.

THE COURT:  Okay.

MR. WALKER:  That is fine.
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THE COURT:  Okay.  So, you do, however, assert
your position that she is not entitled to
these diabetic medications and the GERD
medications ongoing?

MR. SMITH:  Correct, Your Honor.

THE COURT:  All right.  Okay.  I think I have
a better handle now on what both parties have
asked me to decide in this case.  Do you rest
your case?

MR. SMITH:  I do, Your Honor.

MR. WALKER:  No rebuttal.”

The parties now agree that the only dispute in this matter

relates to medications for GERD or gastroesophageal reflux disease.

Those medications have been identified both by Mr. Daniels and Mr.

Davis as Famotidine and Omprazole.  I note that Famotidine is

generic Pepcid and that Omprazole is generic Prolosec both of which

are medicines to treat GERD.

During testimony, both pharmacists had an occasion to opine

about Famotidine and Omprazole and their relation to the claimant’s

compensable injuries.  Mr. Daniels testified as follows:

“Q  I am going to show you some documents
identified as Respondents' Exhibits 1 and ask
you some questions about some of these
medications.  It is identified as Page 5.
What is GERD?  What does that stand for?

A  That is gastroesophageal reflux disease,
which is in simple terms is just acid reflux
in the esophagus which, you know, some people
have that as a disease process on its own, and
in other people it is caused by other
conditions or in some cases caused by
medications in some cases.

Q  Is it often caused by long-term or chronic
use of prescription pain medication?
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A  There are some types of pain medications
that can cause those type symptoms or that we
see those type symptoms in people on long-term
pain management.  We see those symptoms a lot.

Q  What is Pepcid?

A  Pepcid is a medication that is used to
reduce or block the production of stomach
acid.

Q  And is that a medication that is typically
prescribed for in connection with GERD?

A  Yes.  That would be one that could be used
for that frequently.

Q  If the records in this case show that Ms.
Smallwood was being prescribed Pepcid long
before there was an issue in regard to
treatment of her low back pain, that she was
being prescribed Pepcid in regard to treatment
of her neck and her headaches as a side
effect, would that indicate to you that as a
pharmacist that the doctor was prescribing
that medication to control side effects of the
pain medication that he was prescribing?

A  I would say that it would, but, you know, I
couldn't be 100 percent certain without
talking to the doctor, but I would say there
is a good chance that that would be the case.

Q  And if that were the case, is it likely
that these medications that are reflected on
Pages 5 and 6 of Respondents' Exhibit 1 -- or
actually 5, 6, and 7 of Respondents' -- yes,
5, 6, and 7 of Respondents' No. 1 that are
prescribed for GERD, is it likely that those
would also be medications for side effects of
this chronic pain medication?

A  I would say that is likely, yes.”

Mr. Davis testified on cross examination, redirect examination

and recross examination as follows:

“Q  Dr. Davis, I really don't have any issue
in your opinions in regard to the hypertension
and the diabetes, et cetera, but what is GERD?



11

A  Gastroesophageal reflux disease, acid
reflux.

Q  Now, you were present when Ms. Smallwood
testified about all of the problems she was
having with gastrointestinal issues as a
result of these pain medications?

A  Yes, sir.

Q  Do you have any reason to believe that that
is not correct?

A  No.

Q  And it is common for people to have
gastrointestinal problems when they take
prescription pain medications for a long
period of time, isn't it?  It is not unusual?

A  I would say it is not unusual.

MR. WALKER:  That is all I have.  Thank you.

THE COURT:  Mr. Smith.

              REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. SMITH:

Q  I am just looking.  You didn't actually
name any medications for GERD, did you?

A Yes, sir, two medications on here,
Famotidine on this exhibit that I was going
off of.  It was actually the first one listed
and appears several times.  And then about
halfway down, Omeprazole, is for GERD, as
well.  I did make a note on the side that it
is unclear why those two are used together or
concomitantly, but those two --

Q  I am sorry, what about that?

A  I am not aware of any clinical reasons they
would be used together.

MR. SMITH:  Okay.

             RECROSS-EXAMINATION

BY MR. WALKER:
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Q  You are not a medical doctor, are you?

A  No.

Q  So you are not attempting to give any
opinion about the propriety of the doctor's
treatment, are you?

A  No.”

The claimant also testified about having issues related to

GERD as follows:

“Q  It appears from the records that as of
June 8th of 2007, which was shortly after your
accident, you were being prescribed Flexeril,
Ultram, Extra Strength Tylenol, and
Pepcid; is that correct?

A  That is correct.

Q  What is your understanding of why you were
being prescribed Pepcid?

A  Because an antiinflammatory, it was eating
up my stomach.  It was making me so sick.  So
not only was I nauseated from the concussion,
I was nauseated because of this
antiinflammatory that he had given me to
reduce the pain.

Q So you were having gastrointestinal
problems?

A  Yes.”

The claimant, on many occasions, has been and continues to be

treated by Dr. Jon Harper for her admittedly compensable injuries.

Medical records submitted into evidence show that throughout the

course of her treatment, Dr. Harper has prescribed both Famotidine

and Omprazole for the claimant.  Those medications along with many

others were reviewed or considered by Dr. Harper.  Medical records

submitted into evidence give proof to such reviews.  Given the

testimony regarding GERD medications by both Mr. Daniels and Mr.
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Davis, the claimant’s testimony of her stomach difficulties, and

the claimant’s authorized treating physician prescribing and

reviewing the claimant’s GERD medications, I find that they are

related to the claimant’s admittedly compensable injuries.

The respondents are not responsible for the payment of

medications listed in Respondents’ Exhibit NO. 1, actual Page 3 but

marked as Page 5 in the index of Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1 except

for the GERD medications Famotidine/Pepcid and Omprazole/Prilosec

which are reasonable and necessary medications for claimant’s

compensable injuries.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on September 5, 2013, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed September 6, 2013, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to payment of the pharmasudical bill from

Anderson’s Discount Pharmacy found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1,

Pages 1-22 excluding all the medications listed at Respondents’

Exhibit No. 1, actual Page 3 but marked as Page 5 in the index of
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Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1, except the medications found in that

list that treat GERD, specifically Famotidine/Pepcid and

Omprazole/Prilosec.

3. The claimant has also proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to continued medical treatment for

her compensable injuries including ongoing maintenance and

reasonable and necessary prescription medications.

ORDER

The respondents shall be responsible for the reasonable and

necessary prescription medications for the claimant’s compensable

injuries.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


